S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday, 7th September 2016 in the Parish Council Meeting Room.  
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Public: Mrs Lidgard and Mr Reynolds.

   Apologies:  Mrs D Gotts and Rev D Tate
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 8th June 2016:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3.  To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant and a member of South Wootton in Bloom.
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  Mr Narborough welcomed the members of the public to the meeting and asked if anyone had any questions. 

Mrs Lidgard stated that she is an Allotment Tenant and commented that she is happy with the way things are operated and said that she has no problems to report.

Mr Reynolds stated that he had been an Allotment Tenant for thirty years and asked about the Policy regarding Water Tanks.
He commented that one particular tenant is using a battery powered pump in order to obtain water for his Allotment and at times is denying other tenants access to water.

Members discussed the matter fully and suggested that a note regarding the situation should be included within the renewals letter. 

Mrs Albinson proposed that a note should be added to the renewals letter requesting that tenants are considerate to others when using the Water Tanks and that a Notice to that effect should also be placed on each of the Water Tanks as well as on the Allotments Notice board, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Deposit System: Mr Narborough referred to the circulated email from Mr Reynolds regarding a possible deposit system for Allotment Tenants.
Mr Narborough read out the email which suggested that a deposit of at least £30 is placed upon a tenant when the tenancy agreement is signed.  

It was said that the deposit may be returned when the tenancy ceases, subject to the plot being in a reasonable state of cultivation, any buildings are being disposed of or suitable agreement reached between the new tenant, and or the Parish Council representative.

In addition, all other materials including broken glass as required by the Parish Council are removed.

 

Mrs Albinson felt that the deposit system was a good idea, however members were concerned regarding whose decision it would be whether the deposit is returned or not.

It was also said that perhaps an elderly person who has maintained a plot for a number of years may simply be no longer able to manage. It was asked what the situation would be in that type of scenario.

Mr Price enquired whether existing tenants should also be charged the deposit.
Mr Reynolds stated that the reason for the idea was because he had spent some time tidying the Allotments and had removed an old settee and other general rubbish including glass. He said that he had also counted seven old car tyres on Allotment Tenants plots.

Mr Narborough suggested that perhaps the Parish Council should be stricter with Allotment Tenants.

Mrs Cornwell stated that currently Mr Narborough and Mrs Kirby carry out the Allotment Inspections; she suggested that perhaps other members of the Assets Committee should also attend the Inspections.

After brief discussion, members felt that it was a good idea and both Mrs Banks and Mr Williamson kindly offered to attend future Allotment Inspections. 

 

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the decision regarding the Deposit System should be deferred to see if the Allotment Inspections with four members improve the situation; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Update: Mrs Kirby informed members that following a recent inspection, the Allotments were generally looking very well; she stated that five tenants had been given notice to quit their tenancies and these plots have been successfully re-let.

Comment was made that there are only three people on the Waiting List for Allotments. 

Hedge Quote: Mr Narborough confirmed that the cutting of the Allotment front hedges had already been agreed. He informed members that CGM Group Ltd had now provided a quote for the work and stated that the cost would be £675.00 +VAT.

All members were happy.

St Mary’s Church: 

Hedge Quote: Mrs Cornwell explained that the Churchyard Hedge from the front wall back towards the Sensory Garden had never been cut and that some of the headstones had become overgrown.

She confirmed that CGM Ltd had provided a quote for the work and stated that the cost would be £375.00 +VAT.

Members confirmed that the hedge had grown very high and was in need of a good cut.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask CGM Ltd to cut the hedge on the insides and reduce the top to 2.4m (as per quote) at a cost of £375.00 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Rear Footpath: Mrs Cornwell said that in the past quotes had been obtained to repair the rear footpath.

She stated that Mr Clark had carried out repairs to the front footpath; however he was unhappy to do the work at the rear as he felt that due to the poor condition of the footpath, any repairs would not be a good job and he was concerned about his local reputation.

Mrs Kirby explained that she had contacted Rev James Nash regarding the situation and he had suggested that the work should be carried out as part of the Church’s new extension project. 

He felt that any work carried out on the footpath may have to be dug up as a new rear entrance to the Church will be required.  
Members agreed that the footpath would need some repairs in the future and felt that the situation should be monitored. 

Cemetery:
Hedge Quote: Mrs Cornwell stated that CGM Ltd had provided a quote for the cost to trim the Cemetery Hedge on both sides and the top and stated that the cost would be £75.00 +VAT.

All members were happy.

Parish Office: 

Survey: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that in conclusion; the building is in good order and structurally sound, it requires only ongoing maintenance to preserve the integrity of the structure.

Mr Narborough referred to Page 4 of the Report and said that the mortar fillet to cut tiles in the valley is breaking away and will create a route for damp to penetrate the roof structure.

Mr Murray had suggested that consideration should be given to replacing this element.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact a Roofing Company to look at the issue.

Village Hall:  
Survey: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that in conclusion; the building is structurally sound and in good order. Maintenance work that has been recommended previously has been carried out or has been commissioned for being done shortly.

He confirmed from the report that the property does not require any significant works at the present time and requires only ongoing maintenance.

Mr Narborough stated that the only area of concern is the cracking that is re-appearing in the Committee Room. 

Mr Narborough explained that Mr Murray suggested that the area be monitored by fixing studs to either side of significant cracks to determine if the cause of these is due to thermal movement in the building or something more significant.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact Mr Murray to see if he could meet with a builder to discuss the situation and obtain a quote for the pinning work.

It was agreed that after that time the situation can be addressed again.

Mr Narborough referred to Page 6 of the Report, and confirmed that the roof space had been inspected, whilst this area was in good order and there was no evidence of movement, it was noted that a section of roofing felt over the small meeting room had become loose from the structure and should be reinstated to prevent damp penetration.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would contact Jarvis Roofing to reinstate the felt.

Update: Mr Narborough confirmed that the new Soak away has been put in and the guttering just needs connecting.

It was said that the new window in the Disabled Toilet had been inserted over the Summer Holidays and it had been a job well done.

Pre-School Suggestions - Air-conditioning: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mrs Jen Rudd earlier in the day regarding the circulated correspondence.
She said that Mrs Rudd would have liked to come along to the evenings meeting to answer any questions, however she was currently returning from holiday in France. 

Mr Narborough read through the list of suggestions for discussion.

Mrs Cornwell added that she had also spoken to Rev Tate earlier in the day; she explained that he had raised a few points which she had managed to obtain the answers to.

Firstly Rev Tate had asked who would own the equipment should the Pre-School cease trading.

Mrs Rudd had confirmed that if things went wrong, any fixed assets would be left at the Village Hall, this would include items such as the Air Conditioning System, the Canopy and the landscaped garden area.

It was said that anything which could be taken, such as the Play House could be removed. 
Rev Tate also wished to know who would be responsible if the Air Conditioning System was to break down.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mrs Rudd had confirmed that the warranty would provide a certain length of cover; however she had suggested that as it would be a fixed asset within the Village Hall, the Parish Council may be willing to pay for the maintenance. 

Mr Price felt that this was a fair suggestion; he said that the Air Conditioning System would certainly be of benefit to the Village Hall and the Parish Council.

Mr Narborough confirmed that he had attended a recent event at the Village Hall and as the building was so hot, all of the windows and doors had to be opened.

Mrs Cornwell stated that in the past when the windows had been opened, complaints had been received regarding noise.

Comment was made that the Air Conditioning System would have an impact on the Electricity costs, it was said that the Income received from the Solar Panels would contribute towards these costs.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would seek further advice regarding which type of Air Conditioning System would cause the least disruption to the Village Hall, it was said that under ceiling cassettes or a ducted system would be investigated.

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed in principle that the Pre-School could go ahead with the installation of an Air Conditioning System, this was second by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

In Addition to this, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should pay the future maintenance costs of the Air Conditioning System; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Members felt that the Pre-School should provide the Parish Council with something in writing confirming that should the Pre-School cease trading the Air Conditioning System would remain in situ and the Parish Council would retain ownership.

It was also agreed that the Parish Council should provide the Pre-School with a letter of confirmation stating that the Parish Council will pay the future maintenance costs.

Canopy over Black Flooring / Astro Turf / Landscape Gardening: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the other suggestions and said that Rev Tate had enquired whether more than one quote had been obtained for the works.

She stated that after speaking to Mrs Rudd it had been confirmed that it does not state within the Pre-School constitution that three quotes should be obtained, however it does state that funds should be spent wisely.

It was confirmed that more than one quote had been obtained for the Astro Turf and the Landscape Gardening.

It was said that the quote for the Canopy had been provided by a known previously used reputable company.   

After further brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to go ahead with the Canopy over the Black Flooring, the Astro Turf and the Landscape Gardening; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Reduction in the First Years Rent:  Mr Narborough referred members to the request for a reduction in the first years rent.

Mrs Cornwell referred to the Village Hall tariff sheet and confirmed that the current hire charge is £12.50 per hour. She stated that the Pre-School hire the Village Hall most week days from 8.00am until 2.30pm.
A discussion took place regarding the matter and members felt that they would like to assist in some way. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should offer a reduction in the Hire fee to £10.00 per hour for six months which will be reviewed after that time, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with one member against the proposal and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Installation of a Telephone Line:  Finally, Mrs Cornwell explained that the Pre-School would like to set up an Online Learning Journal System, it was said that in order to do this they would need to install a Telephone line to the Village Hall. It was confirmed that the Pre-School were happy to pay for the work involved and ongoing costs.

Members commented that in the past there had been a Telephone connection at the Village Hall.

After discussion, Mr Williamson proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to install a Telephone Line to the Village Hall at their expense; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Open Spaces:
Nursery Lane Hedge Quote:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the cutting of the Nursery Lane hedge had already been agreed. He informed members that CGM Group Ltd had now provided a quote for the work and stated that the cost would be £225.00 +VAT.

All members were happy.
Bus Shelters: Mr Narborough referred members to the circulated quotes and confirmed that all three quotes were for Bus Shelters similar to that at Nursery Lane/Avon Road and included three bay panels to the back with half end panels at each end.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the quotes varied in price with the cheapest price coming from Queensbury Shelters who are based in Portsmouth (£3,422.25 each Bus Shelter).
Mrs Cornwell explained that the Norfolk County Council Parish Partnership Scheme provides a list of recommended suppliers.

Following suggestion from Rev Tate, Mrs Cornwell said that she had contacted Mrs Sally Bettinson, the NCC Highways Engineer who had confirmed that she had no dealings with Queensbury Shelters and stated that Able Engineering based in Kings Lynn is the company which is most used locally.
Mr Narborough drew member’s attention to the Able Engineering Quote and confirmed that their quote was £10,240 +VAT for two Bus Shelters.

Mr Narborough stated that in addition to this the Parish Council would need to pay Norfolk County Council £2,213 for two concrete bases (or 50% - £1,106 if the Parish Partnerships Scheme bid is successful).

Members discussed the three quotes fully including a quote from Macemain & Amstad (£10,970.40 for two Bus Shelters).

It was confirmed that all Bus Shelters include the cost of a perch style seat.

Mrs Cornwell clarified that the Bus Shelters are proposed for two locations at Grimston Road, one near to the Deas Road entrance and the other on the opposite side of the road close to Woodlands Nursing Home.

Members agreed that these locations are both heavily used by residents.

Mrs Cornwell stated that if the Parish Council’s Parish Partnership Scheme bid is successful, the grant will pay 50% of the project essentially providing a Buy One Get One Free deal.  
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she would apply for the Grant and the outcome of the Parish Council’s bid should be known in December.  

Comment was made that Able Engineering has installed Bus Shelters for the Parish Council in the past; they are a local company and have a good reputation.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that if the Parish Partnership Scheme bid is successful, Able Engineering should be asked to provide the Parish Council with two Bus Shelters for siting at Grimston Road, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with two abstentions, all other members were in favour.

It was suggested that money should be allowed for in the Budget next year to purchase additional Bus Shelters.

Request for a Seat in St Augustine’s Way Bus Shelter:  Mr Williamson spoke regarding the need for a seat in the St Augustine’s Way Bus Shelter.

He said that currently Bus users are sitting on the bank behind the shelter which is cold and dirty.

After discussion, members felt that if the Parish Partnership Scheme Bid is successful and Able Engineering is asked to provide the two Bus Shelters, they could be asked to provide two perches as part of the deal.

It was agreed that if the bid is unsuccessful the matter should be discussed again.

Height Restriction Barrier Quote – Pond Entrance: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the circulated quotes for Height Restriction Barriers and said that the matter had arisen due to the recent Traveller Encampment on The Green.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that following the departure of the Travellers the Parish Council has installed posts and a locked bollard at The Green to stop access and alleviate the problem occurring in the future.

Members discussed the idea of a Height Restriction Barrier and generally felt that installation of an industrial looking metal barrier would be unsightly and not in keeping with the area.
It was also felt that as future Travellers would have to cause criminal damage in order to gain access, the Police could deal with the matter differently.

After discussion, Members agreed that a Height Restriction Barrier at the Pond entrance was no longer necessary.

Members spoke briefly about the tidying up of The Green after the Travellers had departed.

Members thanked Mr Scales, Mr Williamson, Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell for the work they had put in removing rubbish and waste from the area.

Height Restriction Barrier Quote – Village Hall Entrance:  Members discussed the need for a Height Restriction Barrier at The Village Hall entrance.
Whilst it was acknowledged that the area may be vulnerable, it was generally felt that a Traveller Encampment on the Village Hall Car Park was unlikely.

Members agreed to leave the matter for the time being.

Wootton Park: 

Update: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Bank Account for the “200 Club” is now open; she said that the Application Form has been compiled and will go before the Wootton Park Association Committee for approval prior to being issued to applicants.
She confirmed that the first Car Boot Sale had been held on Saturday 20th August 2016.
SWiB:  
Update: Mrs Albinson informed members that the Anglia in Bloom Awards had taken place and the Parish had been awarded a Silver Gilt.

She was pleased to report that the Junior School had won the “Grow Your Own” Award. She said that this was a fantastic achievement. 

Mr Price added that this is the third occasion that the Junior School had won an award in the past seven years, they had won the “Grow Your Own” award in 2012 and in 2014 they had won the under 12 years category.

Mr Hofmeister commented that the Award was well deserved.

Mrs Albinson added that it is not simply the two judges that visit who decide on the Winner, but all the judges from six counties who vote on it.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 7th December 2016 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

7th December 2016




                Chairman                                                                                                          
